Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung Universität Mannheim Postfach 10 34 62

68131 Mannheim

Reihe: Wissenschaftliche Arbeitspapiere Nr.: W 094

# Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung

Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Schüle, A.

# User Requirements for Location Based Services

An analysis on the basis of literature

Mannheim 2005 ISBN 3-89333-336-3

Prof. Dr. Hans H. Bauer

ist Inhaber des Lehrstuhls für Allgemeine Betriebswirtschaftslehre und Marketing II an der Universität Mannheim. Außerdem ist er Wissenschaftlicher Direktor des Instituts für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung (IMU) an der Universität Mannheim.

#### Dipl.-Kffr. Tina Reichardt

ist Wissenschaftliche Mitarbeiterin am Lehrstuhl für Allgemeine Betriebswirtschaftslehre und Marketing II an der Universität Mannheim.

Dipl.-Kffr. Anja Schüle

ist Wissenschaftliche Mitarbeiterin am Lehrstuhl für Allgemeine Betriebswirtschaftslehre und Marketing II an der Universität Mannheim.

This work was supported by a grant from the Landesstiftung Baden-Wuerttemberg.



## Das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung

Das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung an der Universität Mannheim versteht sich als Forum des Dialogs zwischen Wissenschaft und Praxis. Der wissenschaftlich hohe Standard wird gewährleistet durch die enge Anbindung des IMU an die beiden Lehrstühle für Marketing an der Universität Mannheim, die national wie auch international hohes Ansehen genießen. Die wissenschaftlichen Direktoren des IMU sind

#### Prof. Dr. Hans H. Bauer und Prof. Dr. Christian Homburg.

Das Angebot des IMU umfasst folgende Leistungen:

#### Management Know-How

Das IMU bietet Ihnen Veröffentlichungen, die sich an Manager in Unternehmen richten. Hier werden Themen von hoher Praxisrelevanz kompakt und klar dargestellt sowie Resultate aus der Wissenschaft effizient vermittelt. Diese Veröffentlichungen sind häufig das Resultat anwendungsorientierter Forschungs- und Kooperationsprojekte mit einer Vielzahl von international tätigen Unternehmen.

#### • Wissenschaftliche Arbeitspapiere

Die wissenschaftlichen Studien des IMU untersuchen neue Entwicklungen, die für die marktorientierte Unternehmensführung von Bedeutung sind. Hieraus werden praxisrelevante Erkenntnisse abgeleitet und in der Reihe der wissenschaftlichen Arbeitspapiere veröffentlicht. Viele dieser Veröffentlichungen sind inzwischen in renommierten Zeitschriften erschienen und auch auf internationalen Konferenzen (z.B. der American Marketing Association) ausgezeichnet worden.

#### Schriftenreihe

Neben der Publikation wissenschaftlicher Arbeitspapiere gibt das IMU in Zusammenarbeit mit dem Gabler Verlag eine Schriftenreihe heraus, die herausragende wissenschaftliche Erkenntnisse auf dem Gebiet der marktorientierten Unternehmensführung behandelt.

### • Anwendungsorientierte Forschung

Ziel der Forschung des IMU ist es, wissenschaftliche Erkenntnisse zu generieren, die für die marktorientierte Unternehmensführung von Bedeutung sind. Deshalb bietet Ihnen das IMU die Möglichkeit, konkrete Fragestellungen aus Ihrer Unternehmenspraxis heranzutragen, die dann wissenschaftlich fundiert untersucht werden.

Wenn Sie weitere Informationen benötigen oder Fragen haben, wenden Sie sich bitte an das Institut für Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung, Universität Mannheim, L5, 1, 68131 Mannheim (Telefon: 0621 / 181-1755) oder besuchen Sie unsere Internetseite: www.imu-mannheim.de.





Als erste deutsche Business School akkreditiert von AACSB International - The Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business (USA)

imu

In seiner Arbeit wird das IMU durch einen **Partnerkreis** unterstützt. Diesem gehören renommierte Wissenschaftler und Manager in leitenden Positionen an:

Dr. Arno Balzer, Manager Magazin BASF AG, Hans W. Reiners

**BSH GmbH**, Matthias Ginthum

**Carl Zeiss AG**, Dr. Michael Kaschke

**Cognis Deutschland GmbH & Co. KG**, Dr. Antonio Trius

**Continental AG**, Heinz-Jürgen Schmidt

**Deutsche Bank AG,** Rainer Neske

**Deutsche Messe AG**, Ernst Raue

**Deutsche Post AG**, Jürgen Gerdes

**Deutsche Telekom AG,** Achim Berg

Dresdner Bank AG,

Dr. Stephan-Andreas Kaulvers

**Dürr AG**, Ralf W. Dieter

**E.On Energie AG,** Dr. Bernhard Reutersberg

**EvoBus GmbH,** Wolfgang Presinger

Hans Fahr Freudenberg & Co. KG,

Jörg Sost

**Fuchs Petrolub AG**, Dr. Manfred Fuchs

**Grohe Water Technology AG & Co. KG**, N.N.

Stephan M. Heck Heidelberg Druckmaschinen AG, Dr. Jürgen Rautert

HeidelbergCement AG, Andreas Kern

Hoffmann-La Roche AG, Karl H. Schlingensief

HUGO BOSS AG, Dr. Bruno Sälzer

**IBM Deutschland GmbH**, Johann Weihen



IWKA AG, N.N. K + S AG, Dr. Ralf Bethke KARSTADT Warenhaus AG, Prof. Dr. Helmut Merkel Prof. Dr. Dr. h.c. Richard Köhler, Universität zu Köln Körber PaperLink GmbH, Martin Weickenmeier Monitor Company, Dr. Thomas Herp Nestlé Deutschland AG, Christophe Beck Pfizer Pharma GmbH, Jürgen Braun Dr. Volker Pfahlert, **Roche Diagnostics GmbH Thomas Pflug** Dr. Ing. h.c. F. Porsche AG, Hans Riedel Procter & Gamble GmbH. Willi Schwerdtle Dr. h.c. Holger Reichardt **Robert Bosch GmbH**, Uwe Raschke **Roche Diagnostics GmbH**, Dr. Manfred Baier Rudolf Wild GmbH & Co. KG, Dr. Eugen Zeller **RWE Energy AG.** Dr. Andreas Radmacher Thomas Sattelberger. Continental AG SAP Deutschland AG & Co. KG Joachim Müller St. Gobain Deutsche Glass GmbH Udo H. Brandt Dr. Dieter Thomaschewski TRUMPF GmbH & Co. KG, Dr. Mathias Kammüller VDMA e.V., Dr. Hannes Hesse

**Voith AG**, Dr. Helmut Kormann





- W097 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Wagner, S.-N.: Übereinstimmung von Marken- und Konsumentenpersönlichkeit als Determinante des Kaufverhaltens – Eine Metaanalyse der Selbstkongruenzforschung, 2005
- W095 Bauer, H. H. / Schüle, A. / Reichardt, T.: Location Based Services in Deutschland. Eine qualitative Marktanalyse auf Basis von Experteninterviews, 2005
- W094 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Schüle, A.: User Requirements for Location Based Services. An analysis on the basis of literature, 2005
- W093 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Exler, S. / Kiss, S.: Entstehung und Wirkung von Smart Shopper-Gefühlen. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2005
- W092 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R. / Kühlborn, S.: Die Vermarktung von Systemen im Industriegütermarketing, 2005
- W090 Bauer, H. H. / Falk, T. / Kunzmann, E.: Akzeptanz von Self-Service Technologien Status Quo oder Innovation?, 2005
- W089 Bauer, H. H / Neumann, M. M. / Huber F.: Präferenzschaffung durch preis-psychologische Maßnahmen. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung zur Wirkung von Preispräsentationsformen, 2005
- W088 Bauer, H.H. / Albrecht, C.-M. / Sauer, N. E.: Markenstress bei Jugendlichen. Entwicklung eines Messinstruments am Beispiel von Kleidung, 2005
- W087 Bauer, H. H. / Schüle, A. / Neumann, M. M.: Kundenvertrauen in Lebensmitteldisounter. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung, 2005
- W086 Bauer, H. H./ Neumann, M. M. / Mäder, R.: Virtuelle Verkaufsberater in interaktiven Medien. Eine experimentelle Untersuchung zur Wirkung von Avataren in interaktiven Medien, 2005
- W085 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Haber, T. E. / Olic, K.: Markendifferenzierung mittels irrelevanter Attribute. Eine experimentelle Studie, 2005
- W084 Homburg, Ch. / Kuester, S. / Beutin, N. / Menon, A.: Determinants of Customer Benefits in Business-to-Business Markets: A Cross-Cultural Comparison, 2005
- W083 Homburg, Ch. / Fürst, A.: How Organizational Complaint Handling Drives Customer Loyalty: An Analysis of the Mechanistic and the Organic Approach, 2005
- W082 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N.: Behavioral Pricing-Forschung im Überblick Erkenntnisstand und zukünftige Forschungsrichtungen, 2005
- W081 Bauer, H. H. / Exler, S. / Sauer, N.: Der Beitrag des Markenimage zur Fanloyalität. Eine empirische Untersuchung am Beispiel der Klubmarken der Fußball-Bundesliga, 2004
- W080 Homburg, Ch. / Bucerius, M.: A Marketing Perspective on Mergers and Acquisitions: How Marketing Integration Affects Post-Merger Performance, 2004
- W079 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N. / Hoyer, W. D.: Do Satisfied Customers Really Pay More? A Study of the Relationship between Customer Satisfaction and Willingness to Pay, 2004
- W078 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Garde, U.: Messung der Werbeeffizienz Eine Untersuchung am Beispiel von Online-Werbung, 2004
- W077 Homburg, Ch. / Jensen, O.: Kundenbindung im Industriegütergeschäft, 2004
- W076 Bauer, H. H. / Reichardt, T. / Neumann, M. M.: Bestimmungsfaktoren der Konsumentenakzeptanz von Mobile Marketing in Deutschland. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2004
- W075 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Schmitt, P.: Die Erfolgsrelevanz der Markenstärke in der 1. Fußball-Bundesliga, 2004
- W074 Homburg, Ch. / Krohmer, H.: Die Fliegenpatsche als Instrument des wissenschaftlichen Dialogs. Replik zum Beitrag "Trotz eklatanter Erfolglosigkeit: Die Erfolgsfaktorenforschung weiter auf Erfolgskurs" von Alexander Nicolai und Alfred Kieser, 2004
- W073 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Lange, M. A.: Bestimmungsfaktoren und Wirkungen von Mitarbeiterzufriedenheit. Eine empirische Studie am Beispiel des Automobilhandels, 2004
- W072 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Garde, U.: Marketingeffizienzanalyse mittels Efficient Frontier Benchmarking Eine Anwendung der Data Envelopment Analysis, 2004
- W071 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hölzing, J. A.: Markenallianzen als Instrument des Imagetransfers im elektronischen Handel, 2004
- W070 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Valtin, A.: Auswirkungen des Markennamenwechsels auf den Markenwert. Eine Analyse der Konsequenzen von Markenportfoliokonsolidierung, 2003
- W069 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hoffmann, Y.: Konsumententypologisierung im elektronischen Handel. Eine interkulturelle Untersuchung, 2003







- W068 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: The Link between Salespeople's Job Satisfaction and Customer Satisfaction in a Business-to-Business Context. A dyadic Analysis, 2003
- W067 Homburg, Ch. / Koschate, N.: Kann Kundenzufriedenheit negative Reaktionen auf Preiserhöhungen abschwächen? Eine Untersuchung zur moderierenden Rolle von Kundenzufriedenheit bei Preisanstiegen, 2003
- W066 Bauer, H. H. / Neumann, M. M. / Hölzing, J. A. / Huber, F.: Determinanten und Konsequenzen von Vertrauen im elektronischen Handel. Eine kausalanalytische Studie, 2003
- W065 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M. / Elmas, Ö.: Messung und Steuerung der Kundenbindung bei Internetportalen, 2003
- W064 Bauer, H. H. / Falk, T. / Hammerschmidt, M.: Servicequalität im Internet. Messung und Kundenbindungseffekte am Beispiel des Internet-Banking, 2003
- W063 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Müller, V.: Nutzen und Probleme des Lifestyle-Konzepts für das Business-to-Consumer Marketing, 2003
- W062 Bauer, H. H. /Sauer, N. E. / Ebert, S.: Die Corporate Identity einer Universität als Mittel ihrer strategischen Positionierung. Erkenntnisse gewonnen aus einem deutsch-amerikanischen Vergleich, 2003
- W061 Homburg, Ch. / Sieben, F. / Stock, R.: Einflussgrößen des Kundenrückgewinnungserfolgs. Theoretische Betrachtung und empirische Befunde im Dienstleistungsbereich, 2003
- W060 Bauer, H. H. / Sauer, N. E. / Müller, A.: Frauen als Zielgruppe. Das Beispiel einer geschlechtsspezifischen Vermarktung von Bildungsangeboten, 2003
- W059 Bauer, H. H. / Keller, T. / Hahn, O.K.: Die Messung der Patientenzufriedenheit, 2003
- W058 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: Führungsverhalten als Einflussgröße der Kundenorientierung von Mitarbeitern. Ein dreidimensionales Konzept, 2002
- W057 Bauer, H. H. / Hammerschmidt, M./Staat, M.: Analyzing Product Efficiency. A Customer-Oriented Approach, 2002
- W056 Bauer, H. H. / Grether, M.: Ein umfassender Kriterienkatalog zur Bewertung von Internet-Auftritten nach markenpolitischen Zielen, 2002
- W055 Homburg, Ch. / Faßnacht, M. / Schneider, J.: Opposites Attract, but Similarity Works. A Study of Interorganizational Similarity in Marketing Channels, 2002
- W054 Homburg, Ch. / Faßnacht, M. / Günther, Ch.: Erfolgreiche Umsetzung dienstleistungsorientierter Strategien von Industriegüterunternehmen, 2002
- W053 Homburg, Ch. / Workman, J.P. / Jensen, O.: A Configurational Perspective on Key Account Management, 2002
- W052 Bauer, H. H. / Grether, M. / Sattler, C.: Werbenutzen einer unterhaltenden Website. Eine Untersuchung am Beispiel der Moorhuhnjagd, 2001
- W051 Bauer, H. H. / Jensen, S.: Determinanten der Kundenbindung. Überlegungen zur Verallgemeinerung der Kundenbindungstheorie, 2001
- W050 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Fischer, C.: Determinanten der Werbewirkung von Markenhomepages, 2001
- W049 Bauer, H. H. / Kieser, A. / Oechsler, W. A. / Sauer, N. E.: Die Akkreditierung. Eine Leistungsbeurteilung mit System?, 2001,
- W048 Bauer, H. H. / Ohlwein, M.: Zur Theorie des Kaufverhaltens bei Second-Hand-Gütern, 2001
- W047 Bauer, H. H. / Brünner, D. / Grether, M. / Leach, M.: Soziales Kapital als Determinante der Kundenbeziehung, 2001
- W046 Bauer, H. H. / Meeder, U. / Jordan, J.: Eine Konzeption des Werbecontrolling, 2000
- W045 Bauer, H. H. / Staat, M. / Hammerschmidt, M.: Produkt-Controlling. Eine Untersuchung mit Hilfe der Data Envelopment Analysis (DEA), 2000
- W044 Bauer, H. H. / Moch, D.: Werbung und ihre Wirkung auf die Tabaknachfrage. Eine Übersicht der theoretischen und empirischen Literatur, 2000
- W043 Homburg, Ch. / Kebbel, Ph.: Komplexität als Determinante der Qualitätswahrnehmung von Dienstleistungen, 2000
- W042 Homburg, Ch. / Kebbel, Ph.: Involvement als Determinante der Qualitätswahrnehmung von Dienstleistungen, 2000
- W041 Bauer, H. H. / Mäder, R. / Huber, F.: Markenpersönlichkeit als Grundlage von Markenloyalität. Eine kausalanalytische Studie, 2000
- W040 Bauer, H. H. / Huber, F. / Bächmann, A.: Das Kaufverhalten bei Wellness Produkten. Ergebnisse einer empirischen Studie am Beispiel von Functional Food, 2000
- W039 Homburg, Ch. / Stock, R.: Der Zusammenhang zwischen Mitarbeiter- und Kundenzufriedenheit. Eine dyadische Analyse, 2000
- W038 Becker, J. / Homburg, Ch.: Marktorientierte Unternehmensführung und ihre Erfolgsauswirkungen. Eine empirische Untersuchung, 2000
- W037 Bauer, H. H. / Fischer, M.: Die simultane Messung von Kannibalisierungs-, substitutiven Konkurrenz- und Neukäuferanteilen am Absatz von line extensions auf der Basis aggregierter Daten, 2000
- W036 Homburg, Ch. / Pflesser, Ch.: A Multiple Layer Model of Market-Oriented Organizational Culture. Measurement Issues and Performance Outcomes., 2000

#### Weitere Arbeitspapiere finden Sie auf unserer Internet-Seite: www.imu-mannheim.de







# Abstract

The high global penetration of mobile telephony provides a strong basis for the development and diffusion of mobile business applications. Especially for location based services, i.e. mobile services that consider the user's current location to add value to the service provided, a high potential to become a major market success is seen. Nevertheless the development of mobile business and location based services has so far been lagging behind expert expectations. One of the reasons for this disappointing development is the failure of application developers to center their efforts on potential users and their needs and demands.

The following paper therefore reviews the existing literature on user requirements in mobile business and location based services. A definition and characterization of location based services is given and a framework to categorize existing location based services is developed. Additionally, usefulness and usability are put in concrete terms as they are identified as the main determinants of end-user acceptance of location based services. Security concerns of potential users of location based services are analyzed and further limitations of the diffusion of location based services are discussed.



# Contents

1. User Orientation in Mobile Business	. 1
2. Location Based Services	. 3
2.1 Characteristics of Location Based Services	. 3
2.2 Types of Location Based Services	. 5
3. User Requirements	. 9
3.1 Usefulness	. 9
3.2 Usability	11
3.2.1 User Interface	11
3.2.2 Search Functions	13
3.2.3 Result Presentation	14
3.3 Security	14
3.3.1 Protection of Personal Data	15
3.3.2 Protection of Privacy	17
3.3.3 Transaction Security	17
3.3.4 Sense of Control	18
4. Limitations	20
4.1 User	20
4.2 Industry	21
4.3 Technology	21
5. Summary and implications	23
References	25



## **1. User Orientation in Mobile Business**

The rapid growth of mobile telephony has provided a solid foundation for the development of mobile business applications. According to the International Telecommunication Union (ITU) today about 1.5 billion people around the globe use mobile communications, i.e. one fourth of the world's population is familiar with mobile telephony (TNS Infratest 2005, p. 132). In Western Europe the penetration of mobile telephony reached 84% in 2003. In 2004 according to the numbers of the European Information Technology Observatory (EITO) 95% of the British people owned a mobile phone. In Spain (97%) and Italy (100%) almost full penetration was reached. In Germany 87% of the population currently uses mobile telephony. Compared to other European countries Germany thus lacks behind. However, Germany's penetration rate still tremendously exceeds those of the USA (60%) and Japan (67%) (TNS Infratest 2005, p. 135). For this reason and due to its size the German mobile communications market is expected to take a leading role in the future development of mobile telephony and mobile business.

In recent years many experts have proclaimed that the growth and scale of mobile business will exceed that of electronic business. Nevertheless the uptake of mobile business applications has so far lagged behind expectations. Among the most important reasons for this disappointing development is the failure of application providers to center the application development on the user and his needs and requirements (Lee, Benbasat 2003, p. 49). Instead application developers have based their efforts on existing technology and striven to create what is technologically possible instead of what is needed or wanted by potential users. It is mainly for that reason that most of the mobile business applications yet introduced have not been able to create a market pull. The development of mobile business has so far rather been illustrative of a classic case of technology push (Kleijnen, de Ruyter, Wetzels 2004, p. 52). To make use of the great potential assigned to mobile business applications it will be essential for application providers to turn their focus away from technology towards the needs and desires of potential users of mobile business (Crisler et al. 2004, p. 56). In order for mobile services to succeed it will be decisive to deeply analyze consumer needs and requirements and develop all applications precisely around potential users and their demands.



The Mobile Business Research Group of the University of Mannheim has therefore taken a systematic approach to integrate researchers from different disciplines. As part of the SALSA project, the initial goal of which is to develop a software architecture that supports location based and context-based applications, the marketing research group therefore focuses on analyzing the user requirements concerning location- or context-based services.

The following paper summarizes the first results of a review of existing literature on mobile business applications and location based services that addresses the needs and requirements of potential users. For this purpose chapter 2 will first give an introduction to location based services and provide the reader with a definition of the main characteristics. Additionally in chapter 2 a scheme for categorizing different types of location based services will be proposed. Chapter 3 focuses on the user and his requirements. It will be argued that usefulness and usability are the main determinants of end-user acceptance of innovative location based services. In addition, chapter 3 will introduce some of the main security issues of location based services as security is a point of major concern to most potential users. Chapter 4 focuses on other limitations that, in addition to the lack of user focus, still hinder the diffusion of mobile business and location based service applications. In chapter 5 the major findings of the paper are summarized and implications for current implementations and future research are formulated.



# 2. Location Based Services

## 2.1 Characteristics of Location Based Services

Location based services can be defined "as services that integrate a mobile device's location or position with other information so as to provide added value to a user" (Spiekerman 2004, p. 10). The main characteristic of location based services thus is the **localization** feature. As location based services are a subset of mobile business applications they are additionally qualified by the other main characteristics of mobile business, i.e. mobility, ubiquity and personalization. The **mobility** of mobile devices allows the user to avail mobile business applications from anywhere. As most mobile users also have their device in stand-by mode most of the time and are thus permanently reachable, **ubiquity** is another valuable feature of mobile business applications (Wiedmann, Buckler, Buxel 2000, pp. 10). Finally **personalization** is considered an important attribute of mobile business applications. Mobile devices are rarely used by several persons and through its SIM-card each device is clearly attributable to its owner. Mobile phones are therfore deemed as a perfect medium to offer personalized and customized services (Wirtz, Mathieu 2001, p. 617; Lee, Benbasat 2004, p. 90).

Customization also is the main goal of another type of mobile business applications, which is usually referred to as context-based or **context-aware services**. Location based services can be regarded as a subset of context-aware services. Applications that are context-aware can not only customize themselves based on where a user is, but also on other elements of the user's personal context (Jagoe 2002, p. 2). To grasp the basic idea of context-aware services, it is therefore necessary to gain a clear understanding of the concept of context itself. Context is information used to deliver a service, which is not explicitly input by the user, but is used to add value to the service by adapting it to the user's current situation. The most basic context information is the user's location. However, to be able to precisely adapt services to the user's current needs and preferences it is necessary to account for further types of context data. Examples of other comprehensive context information are (Scheer et al. 2002, p. 100):

• **environmental context:** the environmental conditions of the current location (e.g. weather, altitude, light),

- activity context: the activity, the user is currently involved in (e.g. shopping, travelling, sports, business),
- temporal context: the current time or time period (e.g. time of day, season),
- **personal context:** individual preferences and characteristics (e.g. non-smoker, health conditions, sportsman, business man, main fields of interest).

Adapting a service to the user's current context is important as people have different needs in different usage contexts. A tourist visiting a city, for example, will have information requirements clearly different from those of a business traveller to the same city (Scheer et al., p. 100). Hence, it is not sufficient to just adapt services to the user's location, but in order to add real value to the service, it needs to be tuned to the user's personal preferences and usage situation, i.e. his context (Kaasinen 2003, pp. 70). If the service is implemented with reference to the user's context, his search and information costs are reduced and the relevance of the information is increased (Buellingen, Woerter 2004, p. 1407). The high quality and value of such a service will increase the user's acceptance and willingness-to-pay for such a service (Figge 2004, p. 1417).

Some of the context information, as for example time, can automatically be discovered and included by the device. Other information, as for example weather, has to be obtained from service providers before it can be integrated automatically into the service request (Link, Schmidt 2002, pp. 146). The data about the user's activity and personal context is added from a personal profile. This profile contains **active data**, which the user has to provide actively before the first time he uses the service. It is usually collected through a computer-assisted self application system (CASE), which supports the user in specifying a detailed profile (Arbanowski et al. 2004, p. 66). In addition, **passive data** is stored in the profile. This type of data comprises all customer information from which future customer demand can be inferred. Passive data should enable the service to precisely predict time and type of the user's future demand. To acquire passive data methods of adaptive personalization can be used. Adaptive personalization uses artificial intelligence and statistical techniques to construct a model of an individual's interests (Billsus 2002, p. 35). For this purpose, methods of explicit ratings, i.e. the direct evaluation of objects by users, should be complemented by the use of implicit



ratings, i.e. ratings that infer a user's interest implicitly from his actions (Claypool et al. 2001, p. 33). Rule-based systems<sup>1</sup>, endorsement systems<sup>2</sup>, collaborative filtering<sup>3</sup> are methods to be used for this purpose (Arbanowski et al. 2004, pp. 65). Concerning passive data a trade-off exists, which has to be balanced. On the one hand, users profit from the collection of passive data in that the service can be adapted more precisely to their context and preferences without having to provide much data by themselves. On the other hand, users usually feel uncomfortable if their usage behaviour is traced. This phenomenon is often referred to as the "Big Brother Syndrome" (Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 262). For the collection of passive data, however, the user has to allow the tracing of his usage behaviour. He thus has to trade off the value of customization of services and the cost of his usage behaviour being traced.

## 2.2 Types of Location Based Services

A commonly accepted classification framework for location based services has not yet been established. Several authors have developed different schemes to systemize existing and potential location based services (Barnes 2003; Giaglis, Kourouthanassis, Tsamakos 2003; Samsioe, Samsioe 2002; Schilcher, Deking 2002; Mitchell, Whitmore 2003; Ahlke 2002; Kölmel 2004; Felten 2002; Elliott, Philipps 2004; Faggion, Tracheris 2004). We, however, found none of these frameworks adequately covering the range of existing and potential location based services. In this paper we therefore propose another possible system of classifying location based services according to the main value they offer potential users. We differentiate tracking services, navigation services, information services, community services, entertainment services and transaction services.

**Tracking services** are services that monitor the exact whereabouts of either people or objects. They are applicable in the business-to-consumer as well as in the business-to-business market (Giaglis, Kourouthanassis, Tasamakos 2003, p. 70). An example of a people tracking service in a private context is the tracking of children or elder people. People tracking in the business-to-business-context can be performed to locate field personnel. Object tracking is especially interesting in the corporate market to, for example, track products within a supply chain. Special types of tracking service are emergency services. In existing frameworks emergency

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> By observing an individual's usage behaviour rules about his usage pattern and preferences can be inferred.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  User provides feedback to a service used and thus allows for the prediction of future usage intentions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> By inferring from the usage patterns of other users the usage behaviour of an individual can be predicted.



services have often formed a separate category. We, however, find tracking to be the core value of emergency services and therefore categorize them as tracking services. Emergency services locate an individual who is unaware of his location or is unable to reveal it because of an emergency situation (accident, breakdown, injury, criminal attack) (Giaglis, Kourouthanassis, Tasamakos 2003, p. 69).

**Navigation services** address mobile users' needs for directions within their current geographical location. Within the navigation services category we distinguish regular and specialized routing services. "Regular routing services" let the user locate any fixed destination and provide him with detailed directions toward it. "Specialized routing services" are services that navigate the user to a particular type of product or service provider they preselected when initiating the service request. Both types of navigation services may be extended to take into account the current traffic conditions and propose alternative routes. Navigation services can also be implemented as services for indoor navigation (Giaglis, Kourouthanassis, Tasamakos 2003, p. 70).

When using **information services** the user requests his location to be determined in order to receive precise information relating to his immediate environment (Dru, Saada 2001, p. 71). Some of these services offer the user to directly reply to the information provided. E.g. a service offering information about local events may allow for directly ordering tickets for the proposed events. We label these types of services "interactive information services". Information services that only provide location-aware information without offering the opportunity for a direct reply, for example a tourist guide, we name "regular information service". In today's society information and information flow have become very important in consumers' personal and professional lives. It can therefore be expected that, similar to the explosion of demand for information over the internet, users will also increasingly demand information over their mobile devices (Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 262). Information services are therefore assigned a high potential to become successful mobile business applications.

Another possible application field of mobile business is to ease communication of distributed people through **communication services**. Especially in a business-to-business-context mobile communication services can help colleagues to constantly stay connected even if they are working in different locations. Hence, mobile business applications can facilitate the



opportunistic and spontaneous interaction of distributed work groups. Opportunistic interactions are often the main mechanism by which relevant news and updates are distributed within a group and by which personal relationships are developed, which in turn motivate the group members. This type of interaction is therefore essential for a group to timely produce high quality results (Isaacs, Walendowski, Ranganthan 2002, p. 179). Mobile communication applications can thus provide a strong benefit for distributed work groups.

However, the ease of communication is not only of high value in the business-to-businesscontext. Facilitating connectivity can also be a service of interest for private groups of people, such as a family or a circle of friends (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 42; Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 261). Community services allowing a group of people to permanently stay connected and communicate with each other can be of high value in today's fast moving society. However, a constant connectedness can also be regarded as being under the control of other people. Additionally the constant connectedness might lead users to feel under pressure as the sender of a message usually expects immediate feedback and thus interrupts the receiver in his current action (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 43). While users favour the opportunity of being permanently connected with their family and friends, they simultaneously see their personal freedom endangered if being constantly reachable. Users are therefore likely to feel a constant tension between connectedness and freedom. The challenge of developing mobile communication services thus is to address this tension by including application features that allow the user to manage the trade-off between connectedness and freedom.

**Entertainment services** are services that provide an entertainment value to the user. Examples of location based entertainment services are location based games or location based storytelling services. By including the current position of a player as a component of a game or a story it is no longer abstract but becomes a part of the user's life making the game or the story much more thrilling. Location-aware entertainment services thus provide a much higher entertainment value than regular entertainment services (Samsioe, Samsioe 2002, p. 421). Flirting or dating applications can also be classified as entertainment services as they also provide hedonic value.

Lastly we define **transaction services** as all services that initiate and/or execute economic transactions. We therefore integrate location based advertising as well as location-based billing into this category. The opportunity to localize consumers offers advertisers the



opportunity to engage in location based advertising, i.e. to target consumers depending on their current environment and to adapt the advertising message according to their current context. Location based billing refers to the opportunity of service providers to dynamically charge users of a particular service depending on their location when using or accessing the service (Giaglis, Kourouthanassis, Tasamakos 2003, p. 71).

Category	Sub-category	<u>Main Value</u>	<b>Example</b>
Tracking services	People tracking	Tracking private people or personnel	www.trackyourkid.de www.fleetonline.net
	Object tracking	Tracking objects (products, vehicles, material etc.)	www.teletransport.it
<u>Navigation</u> <u>services</u>	Regular routing services	Localizing and navigating towards fixed objects	www.falk.de
	Specialized routing services	Localizing and navigating towards specialized product and service providers	www.vindigo.com
	Indoor routing services	Localizing and navigating indoors	www.cebit.de
Information services	Regular infor- mation services	Delivering local information	www.yellowmap.de
	Interactive information services	Delivering local information including direct reply mechanism	www.mobiloco.de
Communication services	B2C communi- cation services	Easing communication of distributed friends, family members and unknown others with same interests	www.mobiloco.de
	<b>B2B communi-</b> cation services	Easing communication of distributed employees	www.cas.de
Entertainment services		Providing added entertainment value by adapting to location	www.in-duce.net
<u>Transaction</u> <u>services</u>	Location based advertising	Location based initiation of economic transactions	www.mobiloco.de
	Location based billing	Location based execution of economic transactions	www.toll-collect.de

Table 1: Categories of Location Based Services
--



## 3. User Requirements

#### 3.1 Usefulness

One of the reasons for the slow diffusion of mobile business and location based service applications is their failure to clearly provide added value to the user (Wirtz, Olderog, Heithecker 2003, p. 74). According to *Rogers* Theory of the Diffusion of Innovations users only show willingness to adopt innovations if these clearly provide an additional value compared to already existing offerings (Rogers 2003, p. 229). This has been proven in various empirical studies (e.g. Bauer et al. 2005, p. 189). In order to be able to accelerate the adaption and diffusion of mobile business and location based service applications it is therefore necessary to gain an understanding and precisely analyze what makes innovative mobile services useful to consumers.

Generally usefulness of mobile services is generated by the main characteristics arising from the use of mobile devices as transaction medium. **Ubiquity** and **mobility** allow for the permanent use of the service and make the user independent of location and time. It enables him to perform time urgent tasks anytime and anywhere (Venkatesh, Ramesh, Massey 2003, p. 56). His flexibility and efficiency are increased. Additionally it gives him the opportunity to satisfy spontaneous needs while on the move (Anckar, D'Incau 2002). Especially flexibility and efficiency are of great value to users today as society is constantly changing and becoming more and more dynamic. Another main characteristic of today's society is the mass of information that users are exposed to. As location based services show a high degree of **personalization** they can help users to filter relevant information and overcome the constant information overload (Bieber, Giersich, Kirste 2001, p. 565; Lee, Benbasat 2003, p. 52).

In order to successfully implement location based services it is necessary to understand what **type of content** is valuable for the user to be provided by these services. The type of content that can most valuably be delivered through mobile business or location based services applications is dynamic content. Dynamic content is content that frequently changes and therefore needs to be permanently actualized. Due to its frequent changes dynamic content checked before in other media (e.g. newspaper, TV, radio, www) can become worthless while the user is on the move. Examples of this type of content are weather forecasts, last-minute



ticket deals, delayed timetables of public transport etc. (Kaasinen 2003, p. 74). This type of content is only useful for the user if permanently updated and made available to him (Cheverst et al. 2000, p. 2). The mobile phone is the only medium that perpetually accompanies the user and thus is the only medium that can keep users updated on frequently changing content. Mobile business applications are by nature ubiquitous and are deemed to be perfectly suited for delivering dynamic content. Content is also highly valuable to the user if it is comprehensive content. Users dislike having to collect pieces of content from different sources. They prefer having all necessary information ready in one place. In order to add value to a location based service it is therefore necessary to not only provide the user with basic content but with enriched content. The value of location based services can greatly be increased if, for example, the user is not only informed about the location of the nearest gas station but also about its opening hours, shopping facilities, availability of fresh bakery products, car wash, current gas prices, credit card acceptance etc. Similarly information of the location of a restaurant can be enriched by also informing the user about the type of the cuisine, the opening hours, non-smoking seating, number of free seats etc. (Enichlmaier, Staufer-Steinocher 2002, p. 42).

In addition to ensuring these valuable characteristics of location based services in general, it is also important to analyze how each of the specific types of services categorized in chapter 2 can fulfil relevant users' needs and thus be useful to him. For tracking services to be valuable it is decisive that they deliver precise positioning data. Especially in the case of emergency services fast performance also is a prerequisite for the service to be useful. Navigation services can only be useful if their content is continously actualized and always up-to-date. Changing traffic information always needs to be included accurately to lead the user the most efficient way (Kaasinen 2003, p. 74). For information services it is important that only desired information is delivered and that the information is correct, comprehensive and up-to-date. In this context the information generated by other users can be especially valuable. The opinions and recommendations of other users often better suit the information needs of users than the more general information provided by service providers. Letting users participate in the provision of information can thus add to the value of an information service. Additionally the opportunity to contribute to an information service creates a sense of community among its users and can promote communication services as well (Kaasinen 2003, p. 76). Hence, such a service can not only fulfil a user's functional needs for information, but



also his social needs for belonging. In the context of location based services users could, for example, attach pieces of information to a certain location enabling other users to later access this information at the location similar to a post-it, graffiti or public sign or poster. The main challenge concerning this type of information service is to balance the trade-off between creating an open information space and still enabling users to find relevant information in that space (Espinoza et al. 2001, p. 1). Users dislike the sense of being overwhelmed by information. While opening an information service to all users can certainly add great value to the service, the risk of providing too much information needs to be addressed. In this context customization, again, becomes highly relevant, as users will only find information – whether provided by other users or the service provider – valuable, if it is customized to their information needs.

For being useful **communication services** need to allow for efficient and smooth communication. For mobile chatting services it is particularly important that they quickly perform message exchange. **Entertainment services** are still considered as being suitable only for a niche market. It is therefore difficult to formulate general guidelines to ensure the usefulness of these types of services. Further empirical research needs to be conducted to identify the measures that add value to entertainment services. For **transaction services** it is most important that high security standards are met. They need to guarantee the reliable and immediate transfer of sensitive data.

In addition to usefulness usability is mentioned as one of the main drivers of acceptance of innovations (Davis 1986, p. 24). This is also valid for mobile commerce applications and location based services (Coursaris, Hassanein (2002), p. 270; Venkatesh, Ramesh, Massey 2003, p. 55). The following chapter therefore analyzes how usability can be ensured for location based services.

### 3.2 Usability

### 3.2.1 User Interface

Only if users find an application easy and comfortable to use will they employ it. Generally novice users will find an application more approachable if they perceive it as polite and friendly (Cheverst et al. 2000). All notifications of the application should therefore be formulated in a polite and friendly manner. Users also wish for a low installation time and



want to devote minimal time to getting familiar with the application (Bieber 2001, p. 68). According to *Rogers*' Theory of the Diffusion of Innovations newly developed services should therefore not only be **compatible** to existing technology, but should also be compatible to a potential user's existing knowledge and experience with similar services (Rogers 2003, p. 243). It is therfore advisable to align the usage practices of mobile business applications with existing practices of mobile communications and electronic business applications. This will facilitate the user's entrance into the use of mobile business applications.

However, while it is surely worthwhile to be geared to electronic business applications when developing mobile business applications, it is certainly also necessary to precisely adapt the application to the special conditions of the mobile framework. Electronic business applications were developed for personal computers that feature superior and larger screens and input devices as well as faster CPUs and higher bandwidth access to the Internet (Hess et al. 2005, p. 12). It is therefore necessary to analyze and question whether what has successfully been implemented for electronic business applications can easily be transfered to mobile business. Lee and Benbasat (2004) analyze the existing research on mobile application interface design on the basis of the  $7Cs^4$  of electronic business. Especially the mobile setting of the application and the constraints of mobile devices significantly affect the requirements for mobile interface design across all 7Cs. Constraints of mobile devices are mainly their small display, screen and limited input facilities (Venkatesh, Ramesh, Massey 2003, p. 55). The mobile setting, for instance, causes the user to devote only partial attention to the operation of the service. He might be distracted by surrounding noise and other actions. The ability to operate a service with only a few keystrokes therefore is essential for location based services to be usable (Al-Hawamdeh 2004, p. 253). Lee and Benbasat consider these special conditions of mobile commerce and develop the 7Cs of mobile interface design.

Because of the limitations caused by the devices and technology as well as by the special requirements of the mobile setting usability is an even more important issue in the context of mobile business than it is for electronic business (Venkatesh, Ramesh, Massey 2003, p. 55). This is especially true for specific target groups who are less experienced in using electronic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The 7Cs refer to the seven design elements of a customer interface in electronic business applications (context, content, community, customization, communication, connection, commerce).



business applications or other new technologies, but for whom mobile services can be of high value. It might, for example, be necessary to design special interfaces for elder people to enable them to use a location based service such as an emergency service. For this reason interface design issues should be paid precise attention to and it should be considered to develop different designs for different user segments. However, the superior goal of keeping the interface and navigation consistent, transparent and intuitively usable is applicable and valid for all user segments (Yom 2002, p. 177; Kaasinen 2003, p. 77).

### 3.2.2 Search Functions

There are also high demands on search functions. Empirical studies found that users of small screens follow links less frequently (Buyukkokten et al. 2000, p. 430). It is therefore essential for mobile business applications to provide comfortable and effective search functions as users will not accept having to follow several links before receiving the requested information. As typing in text is still quite cumbersome on mobile devices, the application should also assist the user when typing in search requests. In this context customization again becomes very important as it might help to offer one-click-requests or customized pull-down menus (Yom 2002, p. 178). A keyword entry support also is a desirable feature, which will ease searching for the user. Allowing the user to enter keywords by voice can also be a possibility to deal with the limitations of mobile devices. Generally voice-based navigation is considered a promising development that can enhance the diffusion of mobile business applications (Al-Hawamdeh 2004, p. 253). By considering former search requests as well as the personal profile of the user the application should also be able to anticipate the search word the user wants to type in, even if he only provides the first letters (Buyukokkten, Garcia-Molina, Paepcke 2000). However, to ensure the user's sense of being in control of the application he should also be able to overrule the automatic suggestions.

Despite the quite complex search procedures requested by users, they also want services to be executed quickly. When developing mobile business applications it is therefore essential to keep in mind the **technological capacities**. Users will not accept services that offer all usability features but take a long time to be completed. The features of mobile business applications should therefore be limited, if the capacity of transmission rates and mobile devices is not sufficient to perform the service in a timely manner (Manber, Patel, Robison 2000, p. 36; Buellingen, Woerter 2004, p. 1407).





### 3.2.3 Result Presentation

Due to the obstacles of mobile devices not only the search itself should be very focused and request little user input, but also the search results should be very well-structured (Jones 1999). Especially if results are drawn from different providers, consistency in the display of offers is a prerequisite for a clear information structure. As scrolling on mobile devices is perceived as cumbersome, the user should ideally be able to see all necessary information for a service in a single view (Kaasinen 2003, p. 77). As in the case of several search results being offered this is rather difficult to implement, yet accordion summarization can be an effective way to display search results. **Accordion summarization** first provides only basic information, but allows expanding the result list to provide further information (Buyukkokten, Garcia-Molina, Paepcke 2001, p. 213). Giving the user the possibility to access further information as exhaustively as he needs is an important factor to make a service valuable (Kaasinen 2003, p. 75). Once the information has been requested and downloaded it should remain available to the user even when being offline. If users have to reconnect every time they want to review information, they won't perceive the service as very valuable (Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 261).

### 3.3 Security

Among the main barriers for the diffusion of mobile business and location based service applications are the fears and concerns of the users toward these types of applications. Some of these concerns are rooted in a lack of confidence in technical security and need to be considered when developing mobile business and location based service applications. When addressing user concerns referring to technical risks, it is, however, necessary to realize that objective technical security is not the decisive factor to be focused. What is decisive is the **user's personal perception** of the security of an application. The main determinant of the user acceptance of mobile business applications is his subjective assessment of the risks involved (Schindler 2002, p. 63). In addition, a dislike of mobile business and location based service applications is rooted in a general uneasiness of the fact that technology is entering more and more parts of an individual's life. The following chapter aims at highlighting some of the major challenges developers of mobile business applications and location based services.



#### 3.3.1 Protection of Personal Data

Consumers generally hesitate to release personal data. They mainly fear the misuse of their personal data in the sense that it is used for purposes they not explicitly gave permission to (Diezmann 2001, p. 159; Möhlenbruch, Schmieder 2002, p. 76). The main concern is that personal data is forwarded to other commercial institutions, which make use of it for advertising purposes (Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 261). As users are already flooded with advertising messages by e-mail, mail and telephone, this vision evokes great uneasiness (Jagoe 2003, p. 89). Some users also fear their personal data being given to governmental institutions and see the "Big Brother"-vision coming partly true (Pflug, Meyer 2002, p. 413; Turowski, Pousttchi 2004, p. 101). Nevertheless the value of services can greatly be enhanced through personalization. In order to be able to personalize services, providers need personal data from the user. There will thus always be a **trade-off** between the value of personalized services and the uneasiness of providing personal data (Manber, Patel, Robison 2000, p. 37). It will therefore be necessary for service providers to stress the value of personalization. If users acknowledge the added value of personalized services and learn to appreciate the customization, they will have a valid incentive to release personal data (Müller, Aschmoneit, Zimmermann 2002, p. 368; Spiekerman 2004, p. 16).

Additionally service providers need to strive to gain users' trust. Data protection and the generation of trust and confidence are considered the main conditions for the acceptance of mobile business applications ("safe harbour principle") (Buellingen, Woerter 2004, p. 1407). A mutual basis of trust has to be established for mobile business applications by all parties belonging to the mobile business value chain (Mueller, Aschmoneit, Zimmermann 2002, p. 363). Especially because trust in mobile devices and services is still generally low, it will be indispensable to not only implement but also communicate all security measures of an application to enhance user confidence (Turowski, Pousttchi 2004, p. 117; Mueller, Aschmoneit, Zimmermann 2002, p. 363). In this context trusted third party, trustintermediates and branding may be effective instruments to reduce the global risk perception of mobile business applications (Gerpott 2002, p. 64; Henkel 2002, p. 330). Additionally it is recommended to clearly inform the user about the terms and conditions of the requested service, completely list all costs at an early stage, and provide the user with the full business address of the service



provider. This information will enhance the user's trust in the service and its provider (Strobborn et al. 2004, p. 1435).

Acquiring personal data is not only critical from the user perspective, but also from a **legal** point of view. As location data is considered a subset of personal data this is also true for data about the user's position. When implementing location based services it is thus highly recommended to consult legal experts to ensure that the collection of data complies with legal restrictions. Personal data, hence location data, in Germany is subject to the BDSG (Bundesdatenschutzgesetz = Federal law of data protection). It may only be collected if permitted by the user or a legal institution. In the case of pull location based services, where the user explicitly requests a service, his location data becomes usage data and its collection is thus legally permitted. Nevertheless the user should be alerted that his location is detected (Steinmassl et al. 2004, p. 140; Spiekerman 2004, pp. 18). However, if not required for billing purposes, the usage data is to be deleted right after the service has been completed. If the service provider intends to store the data and use it for the customization of future services, he needs to acquire the user's permission (Steinmassl et al. 2004, p. 140).

For tracking services data security restrictions are even more severe. As the location data for the person being tracked is no usage data, it is illegal to collect this data without the permission of the person being tracked (Steinmassl et al. 2004, p. 141). Hence, tracking services have to ask for **permission** before every tracking procedure. They should also elaborately inform tracked users about the service and the service provider and give them easy access to the list of users who are allowed to track their position. Lastly users should be able to easily abort the service procedure (Spiekerman 2004, p. 19). All in all tracking services can be expected to evoke strong uneasiness among users, as users usually dislike the feeling of others being able to permanently track their whereabouts. In the context of tracking needy persons (children, elderly, sick people), however, tracking applications are certainly conceivable as in this case they also provide a strong value for the person tracked.

Finally consumers are also concerned with the fact that mobile phones are much more likely to be stolen than fixed-installed systems. For data security this means that not only the personal data stored in the databases of the service provider is subject to protection. The information stored on the mobile phone, such as messages, addresses, calendars, services



used, recent search requests etc., also need to be protected in case someone other than the owner gets to use the mobile device (May 2001, p. 229). In this case, however, personal data, especially location data, can again be of high value as it might allow the localization of the device and thus the localization of the stealer (Pflug, Meyer 2002, p. 414).

#### 3.3.2 Protection of Privacy

Another major concern of users is the fear of their privacy being unprotected (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 43; Dean 2002, p. 258). Users are already annoyed by being spammed through unwanted regular and electronic mail. **Spamming** is an intrusion into an individual's privacy as it dispatches unwanted messages to the user's personal mailbox and thus enters his personal space. Users fear that the diffusion of mobile commerce applications will also introduce the spamming problem to the mobile phone (Coursaris, Hassanein 2002, p. 261). As the mobile phone is an even more personal device than regular or electronic mailboxes, mobile spamming will be regarded as an even stronger intrusion into the individual's privacy (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 42). Furthermore the small display sizes of mobile phones usually force the user to notice every incoming message, i.e. even unwanted messages, which will offend him even more (Bliemel, Fassott 2002, p. 15; Spiekerman 2004, p. 16). Another common user concern is that spamming will lead to an overloading of the application and result in a denial of service (Turowski, Pousttchi 2004, p. 103). Many users have already experienced their electronic mailboxes being blocked by unwanted messages causing their email application not to be usable. For the mobile phone, which is often used to communicate urgent messages, a similar denial of service will be intolerable for users.

#### 3.3.3 Transaction Security

As for mobile commerce applications it will be necessary to also perform transactions over the mobile phone, transaction security is another major concern of potential mobile users (Picot, Neuburger 2002, p. 61; Mustafa, Oberweis, Schnurr 2002, p. 367). Secure transactions are a prerequisite for commitment, which is in turn a prerequisite for contracting, which again is an **essential for successful business applications** (Scheer et al. 2002, p. 101). For mobile commerce applications to find acceptance it will therefore be crucial to ensure secure transactions. This is especially true for transactions involving matters the user does not, in any case, want to get lost or be visible to unauthorized others. This could be the case for sensitive



business data or if substantial amounts of money are transferred. Generally users prefer easy and fast processing for smaller amounts and are willing to accept a lower level of security. For larger amounts, however, their main concern clearly is the security of the payment (Entenmann 2001, p. 274; Diezmann 2001, p. 159). In this case they are also willing to accept more complex and slower transaction procedures.

Concerning transaction security users mainly fear the **interference of third parties**. They are afraid of unauthorized parties intercepting the transaction process to copy, delete or alter data. In the short run, such a third-party attack may lead to financial loss on behalf of the user or on behalf of the service provider. However, the long-term effects of such an unauthorized interference can be even more severe. Users will lose confidence and trust not only in the application itself, but also in the service provider and in the whole concept of mobile commerce (Turowski, Pousttchi 2004, p. 100). Generally users perceive security risks rising with the degree of interaction and the sensitivity of information exchanged. Applications that involve a lower degree of interaction and are less personalized evoke lower security concerns than services that require a lot of interaction security thus is one of the major prerequisites for mobile commerce applications to win long-term acceptance and become a major market success. To increase users' trust in payment over the mobile phone it is also recommendable to allow for an easy handling of the payment procedure as well as for the reversal of payment transaction and reimbursement guarantees (Henkel 2002, p. 329).

## 3.3.4 Sense of Control

Lastly consumers also have a great fear that is not connected to any technological concerns or the application itself. It is rather rooted in the user's perception of the overall technological advancement that more and more enters his personal life. Many users feel a loss of control of what is happening with and around them and this feeling again evokes great uneasiness (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 43). It is thus not recommendable to suppose the mobile business user as being a rational economic man, who will greatly appreciate the highest degree of personalization as delivering the most relevant services and thus being most valuable. If the application is "too intelligent" always providing the user with the exact right service at the exact right time, he will develop a feeling of being totally controlled by technology. Users do not want the applications to lead to a predestined and over-controlled environment, in which



they are completely managed and controlled by their mobile device (Kaasinen 2003, p. 76). It will therefore be necessary to develop a context-aware application that personalizes services as much as possible without letting the user feel out of control. The collection of context data will thus have to be in the user's control not only for legal reasons. Only if the compilation of this type of data clearly relates to a specific service request and is controlled by the user, will he accept this vital component of mobile business applications in general and location based services in particular (Wimmer 2001, p. 213). To address the user's concern of losing control of his environment he should be given the **opportunity to overrule the system's suggestions** (Wimmer 2001, p. 213). In addition, users should always be able to select the senders they accept messages from and to control the type and amount of personal information they want to reveal to any particular sender or service provider (Arbanowski et al. 2004, pp. 65; Kaasinen 2003, p. 75).



## 4. Limitations

#### 4.1 User

One of the major limitations of mobile business diffusion also is that users yet have only **little knowledge** about the applications and services offered. As consumers are only able to express needs and requirements if they have had the chance to experience the service, an exact analysis of user needs concerning mobile business applications is still difficult (Möhlenbruch, Schmieder 2002, p. 79). Many users are inexperienced with mobile services other than phoning and using simple data services such as SMS (Bliemel, Fassott 2002, p. 4). Additionally the mobile communications market is currently experiencing two conflicting trends: the variety and complexity of mobile devices and wireless services is increasing, while the spectrum of users broadens. This means that more and more inexperienced users have to deal with more and more complex devices and services (Crisler 2004, p. 60). When developing mobile business applications it also has to be considered that not all users of mobile phones have experience with using the internet (Möhlenbruch 2002, p. 79). While it appears reasonable to gear mobile business navigation towards electronic business navigation at all.

What also needs to be considered while developing mobile business applications is the fact that the user is on the move and can often devote only partial attention to the device and service (Lee, Benbasat 2003, p. 50). His first and foremost ambition of being mobile is to overcome geographical distances. Hence, using mobile applications is only the second order activity of the user (Hess et al. 2005, p. 10). Additionally **environmental factors** (e.g. background noise, illumination, weather) may disturb the usage situation (Kaasinen 2004, p. 75). It is also necessary to keep in mind that users often use mobile service applications during "niche times", e.g. when waiting for public transports. They thus often only devote five minutes or less to the use of the application (Stanoevska-Slabeva 2003, p. 4). The usage of mobile business applications should therefore not be too demanding, easily apprehensible and quick to use.



### 4.2 Industry

Even though the mobile communications industry has a strong interest in the diffusion of mobile business applications it still causes one of the major restraints of a widespread diffusion of mobile business: the **lack of standardization**. The emerging network environment is expected to become increasingly heterogeneous as investment strategies of established operators as well as of new entrants are more and more uncoordinated and even divergent. Interoperability will therefore become a crucial challenge determining the success of new wireless business models (Arbanowski 2004, p. 64; Pflug, Meyer 2002, p. 414). Additionally the structure of the wireless value network slowly begins to change. Traditionally business models for mobile services have been characterized by a strong dependency on the underlying network infrastructure, resulting in a rather closed model with the mobile network operator as the central gatekeeper (Arbanowski 2004, p. 64). With the changes of market conditions mentioned above this network structure is slowly changing, letting other members of the network (device manufacturer, content providers, etc.) gain influence and power.

### 4.3 Technology

Technical restrictions for the development of mobile business applications mainly result from **restraints of the devices** on the one hand and from limitations of data transmission on the other. Mobile devices are limited in their input and output capabilities. The keyboards are rather small and text input thus remains uncomfortable (Buyukkokten et al. 2000, p. 430). Additionally mobile devices only feature small screens forcing mobile business applications to display information in a small, hard-to-read space (Bliemel, Fassott 2002, p. 15). The restrictions of input and output facilities certainly limit the usability of mobile devices. However, portability is another major requirement for mobile devices vindicating the lack of usability (Gebauer, Shwa 2004, p. 22). To ensure portability of mobile devices limited battery performance is another constraint that needs to be accepted. Additionally mobile devices are restricted by their small storage capacity and limited processing power (Buyukkokten, Garcia-Molina, Paepcke 2000; Stanoevska-Slabeva 2003, p. 3; Lee, Benbasat 2003, p. 49). These technical limitations lower the usability of mobile business applications causing consumers to sparsely appreciate such applications (Jarvenpaa et al. 2003, p. 42).



Concerning **data transmission** the major constraint results from the fact that reception quality and speed can greatly vary depending on location (e.g. indoor – outdoor, municipal – rural) and that in some areas data retrieval and transmission is not possible at all (Bliemel 2002, p. 15; Henkel 2002, p. 330). Users are also concerned about loss of connectivity during the performance of a service leading to a loss of data (Coursaris/Hassanein 2002, p. 261; Al-Hawamdeh 2004, p. 253). Additionally the yet limited speed of data transmission has to be considered when developing mobile business applications as people will not accept services that require excessive amounts of time to access content, which slow down or even disrupt because of too large amounts of data (Buyukkokten, Garcia 2000).



# 5. Summary and implications

As the remarks of this paper show, there are many different issues to be addressed when accounting for the user perspective while developing mobile business applications. The user concerns as well as the lack of trust and confidence in the concept of mobile business certainly are the major obstacles that need to be overcome in order for mobile business applications to diffuse. One way to overcome these issues is to provide services that offer a high value to the user. In order to be able to implement such a service it is necessary to address user requirements from the very beginning on. However, little sophisticated empirical research has so far been conducted on this issue. The remarks of this paper are mainly based on conceptual papers and partly on research results that were transferable from the electronic business context.

Nevertheless this paper might be a helpful guide for more technology-oriented projects to at least partly grasp the perspective of a common mobile business user. More specific insights on user requirements will be gained from the empirical research that will be conducted as part of the SALSA project.

The following table summarizes the main points that should be kept in mind during the development of mobile business and location based service applications as they represent the main challenges concerning the user acceptance of mobile applications:

#### **Ensuring usefulness:**

- Correct content
- Precise content
- Dynamic content
- Up-to-date content
- Comprehensive content
- Desired content
- Smooth and efficient communication

#### **Ensuring usability:**

- Immediate and fast service performance
- Easily understandable and usable service
- Consistent, transparent, intuitively usable user interface
- Effective search assistance
- Concise and consistent result presentation

#### Addressing user concerns:

- Protection of personal data
- Protection of privacy
- Ensuring transaction security
- Guaranteeing sense of control

#### Limitations/challenges:

- Inexperienced users
- Usage situation: on the move, distraction, minimal time and attention
- Lack of technical standardization
- Changing market conditions
- Device constraints: limited input (keyboard) and output (display) capabilities, limited battery performance, small storage capacity, limited processing power
- Transmission constraints: varying reception quality, limited speed



#### References

- Al-Hawamdeh, S. (2004): Usability Issues and Limitations of Mobile Devices, in: Shi, N. (2004): Wireless Communications and Mobile Commerce, Hershey 2004.
- Anckar, B. / D'Incau, D. (2002): Value-Added Services in Mobile Commerce: An Analytical Framework and Empirical Findings from a National Consumer Survey, in: Proceedings of the 35<sup>th</sup> Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, 2002.
- Arbanowski, S. et al. (2004): I-centric Communications: Personalization, Ambient Awareness, and Adaptability for Future Mobile Services, in: IEEE Communications Magazine, Sept. 2004, p. 63-69.
- Bauer, H. H. et al. (2005): Driving Consumer Acceptance of Mobile Marketing: A Theoretical Framework and Empirical Study, in: Journal of Electronic Commerce Research, Vol. 6 (2005), No. 3, p. 181-192.
- Bieber, G. / Giersich, M. / Kirste, T. (2001): Personal Mobile Navigation Systems Design Considerations and Experiences, in: Computers & Graphics, 25. Jg. (2001), p. 563-570.
- Billsus, D. et al. (2002): Adaptive Interfaces for Ubiquitous Web Access, in: Communications of the ACM, 45. Jg. (2002), Nr. 5, p. 34-38.
- Bliemel, F. / Fassott, G. (2002): Kundenfokus im M-Commerce, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. /Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 3- 23.
- Brand, A. / Bonjer, M. (2002): Mobiles Marketing im Kommunikations-Mix innovativer Kampagnenplanung, in: Reichwald, R. (Hrsg.): Mobile Kommunikation, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 289-300.
- Buellingen, F. / Woerter, M. (2004): Development perspectives, firm strategies and applications in mobile commerce, in: Journal of Business Research, 57. Jg. (2004), Nr. 12, p. 1402-1408.
- Buyukkokten, O. et al. (2000): Power Browser: Efficient Web Browsing for PDAs, in: CHI Letters, 2. Jg. (2000), Nr. 1, p. 430-437.
- Buyukkokten, O. / Garcia-Molina, H. / Paepcke, A. (2000a): Focused Web Searching with PDAs, in: Proceedings of the 9<sup>th</sup> International World Wide Web Conference, 2000, p. 213-230.

- Buyukkokten, O. / Garcia-Molina, H. / Paepcke, A. (2001): Accordion Summarization for End-Game Browsing on PDAs and Cellular Phones, in: CHI 2001 Conference Proceedings ACM, p. 213- 220.
- Cheverst, K. et al. (2000): Developing a Context-aware Electronc Tourist Guide: Some Issues and Experiences, in: CHI 2000 Conference Proceedings ACM.
- Claypool, M. et al. (2001): Implicit Interest Indicators, in: Proceedings of the International Conference on Intelligent User Interfaces, Santa Fe 2001, p. 33-40.
- Coursaris, C. / Hassanein, K. (2002): Understanding M-Commerce: A consumer-centric model, in: Quarterly Journal of Electronic Commerce, Vol. 3 (2002), No. 3, p. 247-271.
- Crisler, K. et al. (2004): Considering the User in the Wireless World, in: IEEE Communications Magazine, Sept. 2004, p. 56-62.
- Davis, F. (1986): A technology acceptance model for empirically testing new end-user information systems: theory and results, Sloan School of Management, M.I.T. 1986.
- Dean, D. R. (2002): Wie man den "M-Commerce"-Kunden gewinnt, in: Reichwald, R. (Hrsg.): Mobile Kommunikation, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 247-261.
- Diezmann, N. (2001): Payment Sicherheit und Zahlung per Handy, in: Kahmann, M. (Ed.): Report Mobile Business – Neue Wege zum mobilen Kunden, Düsseldorf 2001, p. 155-178.
- Dru, M.-A. / Saada, S. (2001): Location-based mobile services: the essentials, in: Alcatel Telecommunications Review, 1st quarter 2001, p. 71-76.
- Entenmann, M. (2001): Das Geschäftsmodell von Paybox, in: Nicolai, A. T. / Petersmann, T. (Hrsg.): Strategien im M-Commerce, Stuttgart 2001, p. 269-281.
- Enichlmaier, C. / Staufer-Steinnocher, P. (2002): Location Based Services marktrelevante
  Inhalte als Erfolgsfaktor f
  ür mobile GIS- und Telekomtechnologien, in: Zipf, A. / Strobl,
  J. (Hrsg.): Geoinformation mobil, Heidelberg 2002, p. 36-44.
- Espinoza, F. et al. (2001): GeoNotes: Social and Navigational Aspects of Location-Based Information Systems, in: Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Ubiquitous Computing, Atlanta, Georgia, USA.
- Figge, S. (2004): Situation-dependent services a challenge for mobile network operators, Journal of Business Research, 57. Jg. (2004), Nr. 12, p. 1416-1422.
- Gebauer, J. / Shaw, M. J. (2004): Success Factors and Impacts of Mobile Business Applications: Results from a Mobile e-Procurement Study, in: International Journal of Electronic Commerce, 8. Jg. (2004), Nr. 3, p. 19-41.

- Gerpott, T. J. (2002): Wettbewerbsstrategische Positionierung von Mobilfunknetzbetreibern, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. / Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 45-65.
- Giaglis, G. M. / Kourouthanassis, P. / Tsamakos, A. (2003): Towards a Classification Framework for Mobile Location Services, in: Mennecke, B. E. / Strader, T. J. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce, Hershey 2003, S. 67-85.
- Henkel, J. (2002): Mobile Payment, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. /Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 327-351.
- Hess, T. et al. (2005): Technische Möglichkeiten und Akzeptanz mobiler Anwendungen Eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung, in: Wirtschaftsinformatik, Vol. 47 (2005), No. 1, p. 6-16.
- Isaacs, E. / Walendowski, A. / Ranganthan, D. (2002): Hubbub: A sound-enhanced mobile instant messenger that supports awareness and opportunistic interactions, in: CHI 2002 Conference Proceedings, Minneapolis, Minnesota, USA April 2002.
- Jagoe, A. (2003): Mobile Location Services, Upper Saddle River 2003.
- Jarvenpaa, S. L. et al. (2003): Mobile Commerce at Crossroads, in: Communications of the ACM, Vol. 46 (2003), No. 12, p. 41-44.
- Jones, M. et al. (1999): Improving Web Interaction on Small Displays, in: Proceedings of the 8<sup>th</sup> World Wide Web Conference 1999, p. 51-59.
- Kaasinen, E. (2003): User need for location-aware mobile services, in: Personal and Ubiquitous Computing, 7. Jg. (2003), Nr. 1, p. 70-79.
- Kleijnen, M. / de Ruyter, K. / Wetzels, M. (2004): Consumer Adoption of Wireless Services: Discovering the Rules, while playing the game, in: Journal of Interactive Marketing, 18. Jg. (2004), Nr. 2, p. 51-61.
- Lee, Y. E. / Benbasat, I. (2004): A Framework for the Study of Customer Interface Design for Mobile Commerce, in: International Journal of Electronic Commerce, Vol. 8 (2004), No. 3, p. 79-102.
- Lee, Y. E. / Benbasat, I. (2003): Interface Design for Mobile Commerce, in: Communications of the ACM, Vol. 46 (2003), No. 12, p. 49-52.

- Link, J. / Schmidt, S. (2002): Erfolgsplanung und –kontrolle, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. / Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 131-152.
- Manber, U. / Patel, A. / Robison, J. (2000): Experience with personalization on Yahoo!, in: Communications of the ACM, 43. Jg. (2000), Nr. 8, p. 35-39.
- Möhlenbruch, D. / Schmieder, U.-M. (2002): Mobile Marketing als Schlüsselgröße für Multichannel-Commerce, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. / Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 67-89.
- Müller, C. D. / Aschmoneit, P. / Zimmermann, H.-D. (2002): Der Einfluss von "Mobile" auf das Management von Kundenbeziehungen, in: Reichwald, R. (Hrsg.): Mobile Kommunikation - Wertschöpfung, Technologien, neue Dienste, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 353-377.
- Mustafa, N. / Oberweis, A. / Schnurr, T. (2002): Mobile Banking und Sicherheit im Mobile Commerce, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. / Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 353-372.
- Pflug, V. / Meyer, F. (2002): Ortsbezogene Dienste Kernelemente zur Wertschöpfung in mobilen Prozessen, in: Reichwald, R. (Hrsg.): Mobile Kommunikation - Wertschöpfung, Technologien, neue Dienste, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 399-415.
- Rogers, E. (2003): Diffusion of Innovations, New York et al. 2003.
- Scheer, A.-W. et al. (2002): Das mobile Unternehmen, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. / Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce – Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren, Wiesbaden 2002, p. 91-110.
- Schindler, S. (2002): Mobile Business in der Versicherungswirtschaft, Karlsruhe 2002.
- Spiekerman, S. (2004): General Aspects of Location-Based Services, in: Schiller, J. / Voisard,A. (Hrsg.): Location-Based Services, San Francisco 2004, p. 9-39.
- Stanoevska-Slabeva, K. (2003): Towards a Reference Model for M-Commerce Applications, in: ECIS 2003, Naples, June 2003.
- Steinmassl, T. et al. (2004): M-Business Vertragsgestaltung, Datenschutz, geistiges Eigentum, Steuern, Berlin 2004.
- Stroborn, K. et al. (2004): Internet payments in Germany: a classificatory framework and empirical evidence, in: Journal of Business Research, 57. Jg. (2004), Nr. 12, p. 1431-1437.
- TNS Infratest (Hrsg.): Monitoring Informationswirtschaft, 8. Faktenbericht, München 2005.



- Turowski, J. / Pousttchi, K. (2004): Mobile Commerce Grundlagen und Techniken, Berlin, Heidelberg 2004.
- Wiedmann, K.-P. / Buckler, F. / Buxel, H. (2000): Mobile Commerce Chancenpotentiale einer neuen Stufe des E-Commerce, Hannover 2000.
- Wimmer, E. (2001): Dem mobilen Nutzer ein Zuhause schaffen Überlegungen zu mobile Portalen, in: Nicolai, A. T. / Petersmann, T. (Hrsg.): Strategien im M-Commerce, Stuttgart 2001, p. 203-219.
- Wirtz, B. W. / Mathieu, A. (2001): Mobile Commerce, in: DBW, 61. Jg. (2001), Nr. 5, p. 615-618.
- Yom, M. (2002): Utility and Usability im Mobile Commerce, in: Silberer, G. / Wohlfahrt, J. /
  Wilhelm, T. (Hrsg.): Mobile Commerce Grundlagen, Geschäftsmodelle, Erfolgsfaktoren,
  Wiesbaden 2002, p. 173-184.